Planning Board
August 4, 2009

Present were Chair Francoise Cusson, Lucien Langlois, Ernie Allain, Aline Boucher, Ralph Collins, David Morin, Sue Tremblay, Laura Jamison, Greg Estrella and Andre Duchesne
Members excused:  Tom McCue

Members absent:  Julie Cooney, Richard Cassidy, and Dan Malone
Chair Cusson appointed Laura Jamison and Greg Estrella as voting members.
Minutes
Mr. Morin moved to approve the minutes of the July meeting; Mrs. Boucher seconded and the motion carried.  
Map 116; Lot 23 Minor Subdivision Amendment

Ms. Laflamme explained that the board approved a minor subdivision for City of Berlin last month that will divide their current property into two parcels.  One of those parcels will be sold to Clean Power.  She explained that the conditions the board placed on the approval last month make the sale difficult to complete in the short term and asked that the board to considering removing the conditions to the subdivision.  She added that the conditions were very important and need to be carried through, therefore she recommending adding the conditions to Clean Power’s site plan review approval from January of this year.  The conditions that had been discussed were not conditions on the City, but on Clean Power, so following conditions would be added to the Site Plan Approval for Clean Power:
a) Shelby Street is brought up to city standards

b) No certificate of occupancy will be issued until city street standards are met, including existing utilities and service lines (to the paper mill located in Gorham);

c) Language on the PSNH easement is approved by PSNH;

d) Approval of state subdivision.  

Mr. Morin made the following motion:  recognizing that conditions placed on the subdivision of the City of Berlin will be met by Clean Power as part of their site plan review, the applicant is released from the conditions; Mrs. Boucher seconded and the motion carried unanimously.
Mr. Langlois moved to amend the site plan review approval granted to Clean Power in January by attaching the aforementioned conditions; Mrs. Boucher seconded and the motion carried unanimously.
Waiver Request for Pavement Width – Small Pond Holdings LLC
Ms. Laflamme reported that Mr. Patch wanted to amend his request to 22 feet as indicated in a letter that was provided as a part of a communication from Assistant Chief Goudreau; however the Fire Code clearly states that there has to be 24 feet of pavement.  
Mr. Morin established that the request cannot be honored and Mr. Patch should be advised that the request can be appealed to the State Fire Marshal.  

Mr. Morin moved to acknowledge the correspondence from the Assistant Fire Chief and deny the request as cited in the codes; Mr. Langlois seconded and the motion carried.

Don Bouchard, an representative of Horizon’s Engineering, who worked on the Jericho Village plan made the suggestion that some of the road width would be taken out of the shoulders and asked if the Board would be open to that.  He added that the applicant should know how to appeal.

Design Review – Dillon Investments, LLC, re:  Kilkenney Subdivision

Major Subdivision

Mr. Langlois moved to accept the application as complete; Mr. Collins seconded and the motion carried.

Ms. Laflamme acknowledged a letter from Assistant Chief Goudreau consenting to the plan so far.   Don Bouchard of Horizons Engineering was representing Dillon Investments who are trying to do a two phase development of 97 residential lots with a 140 acre conservation easement.  Each lot in the first phase will be at least 11 acres with one acre for home placement and the remaining acreage to be placed into current use.  The second phase will have 6 to 10 acre lots.  

Phase 1 will have access off Jericho Lake Road and off of Route 110.  Fire ponds will be located within the subdivision in the form of actual ponds or storage tanks.  Drainage is still being worked on.  Roads are being built to Berlin’s specifications and the whole site needs to be permitted.  The snow machine trail and access to the ATV Park are being incorporated and are a big part of what the development is about.  The wetlands, alteration of terrain permits are not yet in place but are being worked on.  Driveway easements will be needed as well.  
Mr. Morin confirmed that the York Pond access road is adequate.  Chair Cusson asked about utilities and whether they are to be above ground.  Mr. Bouchard affirmed that utilities will be above ground; however street lights for the development have not been discussed yet.  

Ms. Laflamme asked if there will be covenants in the deeds to prevent further division of the lots as there is frontage to do so.  Mr. Bouchard commented that they cannot increase the impervious area once the Alteration of Terrain permits are in place.  There would be something in the deed to make those it clear.  He added that once permitted for this wetland that is it for this area; however he was not sure who monitors and restricts the further development of the lots.  The project will disturb 1.4 acres of wetlands and 140 acres, which includes wetlands is being conserved.  
Chair Cusson asked about mailbox placement and Mr. Bouchard noted that it has not been addressed with the post office.   He acknowledged that when the development is 51% built out, the developer can petition the city to accept the streets.  
Ms. Laflamme related that there is intent to leave the surrounding land as natural as possible.  Mr. Bouchard agreed stating that no additional landscaping is planned.  Mr. Morin questioned whether it has been determined that all 47 lots have the ability to sustain water and septic and Mr. Bouchard reasoned that test pits have not been dug on each site but rule of thumb is that for every 12 acres there should be a place.
Ms. Laflamme noted that the applicant should ask for the following waivers:  
· The normal scale of all plats is 50’ to an inch and it should be waived due to the size of the parcel which dictates a much larger scale;
· Topography is normally shown in two foot contours and the contours drawn are 10 foot contours;
· Culvert placement depth.  Mr. Bouchard indicated that he will come back with the specific culvert locations and thinks that they will be 3 feet rather than 4 feet.  The bottom of the culvert will be below the frost line.  
Ms. Laflamme noted that if street lights are based on intersections, there would be five lights.  This seems like very little for the area as the development is located on a large parcel of land.
Public Hearing 
Chair Cusson opened the public hearing at 7:14 p.m.
Lionel Turgeon of Milan, confirmed that the conservation easement is there forever.  
Robert Arsenault of Berlin, expressed concern about the pond on his property.  Currently there are existing marshlands on Mr. Dillon’s property currently feed into his pond.  Mr. Bouchard assured him that there would not be disturbance to his pond.  The project cannot disturb any more wetlands than what is permitted.  

Claude Morin voiced that he cannot see how this project abuts his land.  Ms. Laflamme reported that State statute requires that abutters be notified though the land may not directly abut, sometimes due to the distance from the project, notice is necessary.  Mr. Morin confirmed that Mr. Dillon does not own land on the east side of the road and will he develop.  Mr. Morin then asked if the land will get any wetter as a result of this project.  Mr. Bouchard responded that the project cannot increase the water to another property.  
Chair Cusson closed the public hearing at 7:23 p.m.
Board comments – none

Mr. Morin moved to table until the next meeting; Mr. Langlois seconded and the motion carried.  Chair Cusson noted that this will serve as public hearing notice for the next meeting.
Lot Line Adjustment
Irene and Roger Blais of Goebel Street, Map 130 Lots 387 & 388 combined into one lot.  There are no issues and this would create a 100 x 100 lot.  Mrs. Boucher moved to approve; Mr. Morin seconded and the motion carried.
Proposed Zoning Ordinance Amendments
Ms. Laflamme reported that she found language that will clearly define solar panel arrays mounted on a concrete pad on the ground.   

RVs as living quarter’s needs to be addressed in the ordinance with clear language that it is not allowed in the single family zone.

In all instances where the zoning officer is mentioned, it should be the code enforcement officer.  

Ms. Laflamme commented that a variance was denied for a church in the downtown and the applicants were contacted by proponents of the Religious Land Use and Institutionalized Persons Act of 2000.  It is important that churches not be zoned on less than equal terms for any area or any other business in the city.
Ms. Laflamme reported that a motion for rehearing has been submitted to the zoning board for the Pisani request.  She noted that the language could be clarified for the future.

Other – None 
Public Comments – None 
Member Comments
Ms. Jamison expressed her concern as well as that of her neighbors of additional traffic at Brown School with the increase of Kindergarten and additional grades.  She was advised that the Traffic Safety Committee of Council recently made the change in parking that limits children being dropped off across the street.  If they had a letter with written concerns, they could likely review and make a determination. 
Planner comments
The Master Plan Committee will meet the last Wednesday of August (8/26) at AVH at 6 pm

There will be a meeting on 8/13 at the Jr. High Auditorium at 7:00 p.m. regarding Route 110.  A second meeting will be necessary due to noticing requirements that were missed.  That meeting will be held August 27 at 7:00 pm at City Hall.
Mr. Morin moved to adjourn; Mrs. Boucher seconded and the motion carried.  

The meeting ended at 8:00 p.m.
Respectfully Submitted

Susan Tremblay

